TROLLEYBUS MUSEUM COMPANY LIMITED

Minutes of the 42nd Annual General Meeting held at the Ipswich Transport Museum on Saturday, 10 June 2011.

Present: A Bruce, E Humphreys, C Isgar, P Kilner, I Martin, R Symons, J Ward and nine members 

The meeting opened at 14:30.
1. Apologies for Absence: C Enticknap, R A D Markham and T Stubbs 
2. Minutes of the 41st AGM: These were accepted.
3. Reports of Directors and Officers for the year ending 30th September 2010
Membership: I Martin reported that there were 496 paid-up members compared to 498 at this time last year. Membership was stable but gradually decreasing. 
Trolleybus Magazine.  C. Isgar (Editor) reported on Trolleybus Magazine. The magazine continues to develop with the wish to use members’ photos and articles. During the year there had been a variety of articles including France and New Zealand. 
The next magazine will outline the 100 Years of Trolleybus events in 2011. 
C Isgar expressed thanks to P Haseldine for system news, to S Morgan for USA news, to A Murray for proof reading, to R Smith for his excellent maps and to P Kilner for magazine distribution and NTA sales. Thanks were also given to contributors of both articles and photographs. Further contributions are always welcome. 
Mike Russell said there was increasing competition; the BTS magazine had been revamped and was now published monthly with more topicality and shorter press date. He felt we need to address this as it may result in a declining membership, and consider a concerted drive in Europe. Carl Isgar replied that a monthly magazine would double the printing and postage costs leading to a possible increase in subscriptions. We also need to ascertain the appropriate publications in which to advertise.

Trolleybooks. A Bruce reported that the 100 Years book had been published. The following books are in preparation.

London Wiring Vol IV. Expected within the next month, being a joint BTS/NTA funded publication and apologised for the delay. 
Model TBs. This was being proofread by Ian Blee and will be a similar size to the Nottingham book. 
Belfast. Is progressing. 
Walsall. In preparation.
Possible projects. Portsmouth and Pontypridd are ongoing, likewise Sao Paulo and South African systems.
Website. A Bruce reported that the website news page is a useful asset. 
Vehicles. R. Symons gave a report summarised below.
Huddersfield 541. The vehicle is completed and in service at Sandtoft, having been launched on 28 August 2009. The total restoration cost was probably in the region of £52,000.

Bournemouth 202.  Remains at East Anglia Transport Museum, Carlton Colville under an agreement renewed for five years, which expires in 2012. 

Belfast 168.  Graham Bilbe is undertaking restoration and work is progressing slowly. Peter Price had removed most of the electrical equipment for overhaul and this is now awaiting refitting. 

Hastings 45.  Remains in secure storage at Raunds, Northamptonshire. An application to the Heritage Lottery fund is planned for a grant to assist restoration. 
Wolverhampton 654.  Stored under cover and is the final restoration project. Ed Humphreys expressed thanks to the donors who are paying the storage costs. 
Vehicle Spares continue to be stored at Winnersh and at Bracknell. 

Sales and TM Distribution. P. Kilner reported that sales had raised £1,000, including £600 from sales stands arranged by Ed Humphreys and Phil Johnson. 

The use of a franking machine for speedier distribution of the magazine is being investigated.   
London Meetings. Colin Enticknap’s report was read. There had been another successful year of London meetings. Thanks were expressed to John Parkin for his work assistance. The meeting expressed thanks for the excellent work of J. Parkin and C. Enticknap.
Wiring Records. E. Humphreys (as wiring records officer) reported that he had supplied information to Bob Rowe for the forthcoming Walsall book.  
Publicity. There was no publicity report. The TMC has a vacancy for a publicity officer.
4. Accounts for the year ended 30th September 2010 

I Martin presented the draft accounts for 2009/10 and highlighted changes from the previous year. He reported that donations were lower year by year. The percentage of Gift Aid is reducing. Income from sales was higher but membership subscriptions were down on the previous year. The costs for vehicle storage and movements were lower than the previous year, although restoration costs were 50% higher this year. 

The bank balance at the end of the financial year was around £30,000 and at the time of the meeting was £35,000, including donations. 

Andrew Dinkenor acted as independent examiner of the accounts. He was willing to continue in this role.    

5. Appointment of Independent Examiner (IE)

Andrew Dinkenor had acted as independent examiner of the accounts. He stated his willingness to continue in this role.    

6. Election of Directors

C Isgar, R Symons and J Ward were due to retire by rotation and were re-elected unopposed.

7. Resolutions
There were none.

8. TMC Memorandum and Articles

The revised Memorandum and Articles had been sent to the Charity Commissioners for approval and their response was awaited. 
9. Date and Place of next AGM

To be advised and will possibly be in the London area. 
10. Any Other Business. 

Thanks were expressed to the Ipswich Transport Museum for providing the excellent facilities for the meeting.
The meeting closed at 15:50 hours.

